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PARISH OF CHISELBOROUGH 
Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 11th of May 2016
6 people were present and the meeting followed the published Agenda.

1.  Apologies: None
2.  Declarations of Interest: None
3. To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 13th of May 2015. It was agreed     

     these were a correct record and were signed and dated by the Chairman.
4.  To receive Reports on Activities in the Village during past year:   

     A précis of these reports follows. Full copies are filed with these minutes.
Parish Council –Chairman Mr R Brown:    
The local elections took place in May 2015 and the parish councillor seats were uncontested. A new councillor Jennie Curzon was co-opted in October 2015 following the resignation of Helen Doodson after many years valuable service on the Parish Council.
Life in Chiselborough has progressed another year with the seasonal events being successfully organised thanks to the hard work of our band of our village stalwarts, which in turn were well supported by village residents.
We will have a report from fellow members of the village parish council covering their particular areas of responsibility and from other village organisations presenting a quick look at events and an update for the year to April 2016.
The members of the Parish Council are all new or fairly new to their responsibilities and the formal duties asked of their role. During the year there has been a variety of subjects dealt with including 15 planning applications, changes in the format of the public participation at meetings, changes made by the government on Audit and recording of meetings, successful bid for flood alleviation for the ditches on East Street plus and a commitment to provide job responsibilities for each council member.
The Cat Head is open again thanks to landlord Paul and landlady Jo which, provides a very welcome meeting place and valuable addition to village social life.
Changes to the A356 speed limit have been implemented but we have not been as successful in making progress on the same subject for the village. 

The village website has been expanded during the year to include poll on use of telephone box, reports from county and district councillors, community car scheme and police contact details
The council finances show that the opening bank balance was £4935 and closing balance of £4512 funded by the village rate. Although the balance year on year has reduced by £423 there is an amount outstanding of £1207 in respect of VAT to be reclaimed in the new financial year, which will give a new balance of £5719. Prudent spending and a reduction in the use of the services of the ranger have given a net surplus on the year of £785. Our income is largely committed each year to essential routine items so we do strive where possible to save some funds for the unexpected.
Ranger – Mr M Langdon
We have not used the Ranger much up to this AGM as Adrian has had all the footpaths cut and cleared. However now it's time to get him here again as grid's need digging out and cross roads need trimming to aid vision. We also need him to clear grid's on the common to take the flow of water to the flood alleviation pool. The ditches in East Street also need clearing again. I have put up dog fouling signs around the village including on the Common and Church Lane so let's hope it works.
Parish Land – Dr R Bulley:  
We have made some progress with maintenance of the common and also engagement with all our parishioners this year especially. An open parish meeting occurred concerning the Chiselborough Common Land details of which have been circulated and are on the Chiselborough website.
After this we have collated responses to a communication strategy and gradually a list of volunteers 

for listed potential areas of work has been communicated to all interested parties. 

A document for the decision making process for future projects and maintenance of the Common was passed by the CPC in March.
The Common continues with grazing by Holloway sheep and surrounded by the electric fence.

Balham Hill is being grazed by Paul and Rosemary Chicks Dexters. 
Further communication will now occur with volunteers regarding future areas of work as per the list.
Highways – Mr M Langdon:

ML is  trying to get a few more pot holes filled and a few have been marked to be filled.

With thanks again to Adrian we had a grant to clear the ditches at East St which proved a great success.

After a downpour in February we had the road sweeper out to clear the mud and rubbish from East St and Cat St. Mike Fear. from Highways came out recently to look at culverts and drains .He also sent his superintendent out to check as well so fingers crossed something will be done soon. Thanks to all who helped clear the drains etc when we had heavy rain.
Rights of Way – Mr A Pipe:
This year has seen the rights of way around the village well managed through establishing and maintaining effective working relationships and communication channels with landowners and SCC RoW team members.

The bridleway was a particular success this year, with a really good cut carried out after consultation with Les Braunton at SCC, and another significant improvement was the replacement of three troublesome and worn out hard to climb stiles for new easy access gates enabling many more to use the path which passes through Valley Farm with ease.

We have also been able to make savings in time and funds by adding all paths that require routine trims to the list held by SCC, and therefore no longer requiring the services of the costly ranger who can now be deployed elsewhere in the village if required, or indeed for other villagers to clear with their own equipment.  An example of this is the path that runs alongside the church, which was well trimmed in a timely manner prior to the flower festival last June, and is now on the list to be regularly cut along with the other footpaths that require similar attention along with the bridleway. 

We are now in the process of putting together formal applications to adopt those paths that already exist in the village with SCC, so that they are protected when upcoming legislation comes into effect that could result in the potential loss of these historic footpaths if this important process was not completed.

Work continues on the establishment of a potential right of way at Old Road, it does seem however that the process will have to run its course and we must wait to appear at the top of the list of dedications for the path to be adopted formally as a right of way.  This matter is out of our hands and is scored based on criteria set out by SCC.  It is clear to us at this stage that this route WAS a right of way historically through reference to old maps and information held at SHC in Taunton so dedication should not pose a problem when this time comes.

I’d like to thank the land owners for their assistance with keeping the rights of way clear and accessible throughout the village and sympathetic vehicular use of the bridleway at East Street end to avoid the establishment of potential deep and troublesome ruts being formed.

We do have a seemingly increasing problem with dog owners not clearing up after their dogs, this is both unpleasant and poses potential risk to human and livestock health.  This sadly does include the churchyard, which is perhaps even more imperative to be kept clear at all times.

5. Reports from Village Organisations: 
Chiselborough Ladies Group read by J Curzon on behalf of W Morrison
We meet on the last Tuesday of each month in members houses who very kindly provide light refreshment. We have speakers, outings and a Christmas meal in a local pub. We have had a very varied programme this year and meetings have been well supported. We have welcomed new members who have moved to the village. We have a yearly fee of £10 to cover speakers costs which are due at the AGM every May.
Chiselborough Parochial Church Council – Dr R Bulley read this on behalf of Rev P Thomas:
The church continues to seek to serve the village in the name of Jesus.
Each year we are able to help individuals and families to celebrate important times in their lives - through Baptisms, Weddings and Funerals - as well as being a focus of celebration around Christmas, Easter and Harvest.
Regular worship provides opportunity to gather to pray, sing, celebrate communion and hear God's word - and the numbers involved have been sustained through the year. Church members also play a significant part in the life of the village, and we are particularly grateful that many non-worshippers give their support to the church through membership of the rotas that cut the churchyard, prepare the flowers (particularly during the Flower Festival) and clean the church.
The Parochial Church Council is particularly appreciative of the generous grant from the Parish Council supports the work in the churchyard - and is usually applied towards maintenance of equipment and other costs.
Village Hall Committee: read by Tony Perry on behalf of Mr E Venn 
Another busy and successful year has passed. The interior of the main hall has been decorated and the curtains cleaned and re-hung. The Millennium Board has been professionally framed and hung in the Main Hall. The date stone on the exterior of the hall has been cleaned and the date enhanced.

During the year it was necessary to replace two hand dryers, one in the disabled toilet and one in the gent’s toilet. There were repairs to the ceiling in the main hall and some exterior roof tiles replaced.

The floor in the main hall needs cleaning and re-sealing and quotations are being obtained for this work.

The hall is regularly used by the Art Group, Life Drawing Classes, Folk Nights, Yoga Classes, Band Practices, Library Teapot, Parish Council Meetings, Community Lunches and is also hired for private functions.

The Village Fair, Autumn Market, St. Georges Day Supper (Generously supported by Barclays Bank}, the Magician’s Evening, Quiz Night and Gilbert & Sullivan Evening all raised valuable income for hall funds and the committee are very grateful for the continued financial support of the Parish Council.

I would like to thank Tony Perry for coordinating various events and Richard Brown for overseeing the decorating work and for keeping the grass mown around the hall. I would like to thank Mrs Kate Hodge for her secretarial work, Mrs. Hilary Venn for keeping the books and also all the committee members for their hard work and support. I would like to say a special thanks to Mrs Emma Brake for examining the accounts.

I feel the village is very fortunate to have such an attractive hall, but as with all old buildings constant maintenance is essential, so fund raising will always be necessary and I hope the new committee will continue to work to keep the hall in good repair and that fund raising events will be supported as well in the future as they have been in the past.

Parish Lunch Committee read by J Curzon on behalf of W Morrison:

The village lunch is a great social occasion which runs at full capacity. We charge £6 for a three course meal with a glass of wine and coffee. We have a wonderful team of cooks. Shay and Jane do our varied table arrangements which look pretty. Sadly we lost our dear friend Hilary Chapman this year who helped with cooking  and flowers for many years. She is sadly missed. In memory of Hilary we donated £100 to the South West Childrens Hospice, which is her chosen charity. Lastly we would like to thank Jill for turning up each month to do the washing up.
Parish Magazine Bob Fill:
Circulation of the magazine remains roughly constant at 450 copies each month, except December when we attempt to let every household have a free copy.
Distribution remains a separate activity, however I would like to know of any problems as they occur. It is important that each issue is distributed as soon as possible and effectively at the beginning of the month. Here there is a tight balance between leaving the contribution dead-line date as late as possible to maximise the relevant articles, and allowing reasonable time for the printers and then distribution to the houses. Feed back on this point would be helpful.

The magazine works on the basis that it provides both church news as well as village news. I try to get a balance that will interest all, whether they are church goers or not.

I am receiving more contributions and there is some pressure on space. Generally the magazine is now 4 pages longer now than 2 years ago. This is very encouraging but does have a cost effect. New contributions particularly involve the general news and I try and put news that concerns more than one village in that  section. 

Subscriptions and advertising income are, at the time of writing, both down on last year, and printing costs increase slightly.   

Projected figures show a loss of £100 -200 before any donations from our very generous parish councils. I would like to thank the Parish Council for their generous grant last year; it kept our head above water.

Last year we showed a profit of £46.85 but without the donations from WC and Chiselborough this would have been a loss. Today we carry a bank balance of around £1300. 

Community Land Trust: Read by A Pipe on behalf of L Maunder:
THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
We are very grateful to Adrian Pipe for joining the Board as the Representative for Chiselborough Parish Council.  We have also welcomed Helen Doodson as a Director in her own right and are  indebted to Michael Spencer for his continued membership of the Board and particularly for his help with and interest in our Post Office project.
AFFORDABLE HOMES AT MINCHINGTONS CLOSE

There have, to date, been no changes of tenancy with the homes, as was to be expected.  As reported last year the residents – all of whom, of course, have connections to the area – have integrated well with the rest of the community.

There has been much talk about the reintroduction, by the Government, of the Right to Buy.  I can report that all CLT led housing on Rural Exception Sites is exempt from Right to Buy.  The National Community Land Trust Network led a vigorous campaign (in which one of our Directors participated by lobbying legislators at the Department of Local Government) pointing out that community led housing had been enabled by volunteers working on the absolute promise that the houses would be available for local people in perpetuity and that HCA funding was granted specifically on that condition.  Tenants of such houses who wish to exercise their Right to Buy will be given a ‘portable discount’ so that they can buy – just not that house.

COMMUNITY SHOP
The Shop has now been trading for 18 months so we have had our first complete year’s figures.  The results are very pleasing, showing that we are in line with our Business Plan and maintaining a very respectable profit margin.

We have had very little ‘drop out’ of volunteers, which is very gratifying.  We constantly hear reports that customers enjoy their ‘shopping experience’ – the atmosphere is relaxed, the stock is exceptionally wide ranging, for a small village shop, the Shop is always clean and welcoming.

Both our Manager and our Volunteers work ceaselessly and we are extremely grateful to all of them.  We can only hope that we may be able to continue to serve the community for many years to come.

THE POST OFFICE
After protracted and, at time, very difficult negotiations, we have been successful in our application to Post Office to run the branch in Norton as a Community Post Office.  It is different from the Shop in that it does not use volunteers – we have three part time paid members of staff.  We have a ‘Company to Company’ contract so there is no specific Postmaster – the Board of Directors of the CLT fulfils that role.

We are aware that Post Offices inherently lose money so we have to hope that the Shop will be able to sustain the Post Office.  If that ceases to be the case then the Post Office may have to close.  We know that the public sees the Post Office as being essential – which it is particularly when considering wider issues such as rural sustainability and supporting small rural enterprises.  We, therefore, hope that you, as a Parish Council, will do all you can to encourage your residents to use our Post Office.

COMMUNITY LAND
The small parcel of land to the south of Minchingtons Close (and in your Parish) is being maintained in a cost-neutral way at present.  The extreme cut in feed-in tariff has impacted on our original idea for the use of the land for renewable energy generation because it would not be cost effective to install the panels.  We continue to monitor the situation.

OTHER PROJECTS
The Community Land Trust is very proud that we have successfully completed three projects in our short existence.

We are proud to be able to help other emerging CLT’s in the South West by mentoring them and talking to steering groups.

One of our Directors was invited to address the National CLT Conference in January, on the subject of rural sustainability.

We have taken part in a variety of research projects, including a major work on why people volunteer for such a potentially difficult role as that of being a Director of a CLT, given that it can, sometimes, be very stressful! 

We are also participating in a programme to map out ways in which we can lead community resilience in the current difficult economic climate. 

We hope that the partnership between the local Parish Councils and the Community Land Trust can continue to flourish to the benefit of all people living in our beautiful corner of the world, working together to achieve projects, which can enable our community to remain sustainable, strong and resilient
Any Other Business: None
Signed ____________________________               Date _______________________________

